
Montgomery County Land Reutilization Corporation (MCLRC) 
Board Meeting 

October 20, 2015 
 

Attendees: Carolyn Rice, Treasurer (Chair of the Board) 
Doug Harnish, Principle, Market Metrics (Vice Chair) 
Judy Dodge, Montgomery County Commissioner (Board Member) 
Debbie Lieberman, Montgomery County Commissioner (Board Member) 
Sheila Crane, Realtor/Community Dev. Specialist, HER Realtors (Board Member) 
Nan Whaley, Mayor, City of Dayton (Board Member) 
Scott Paulson, Trustee, Washington Township (Board Member) 
Mike Grauwelman, MCLRC (Executive Director) 
Judy Zimmerman, Director of Finance, Treasurer’s Office (Treasurer) 
David Williamson, MCLRC (General Counsel) 
Angela Lilly, Montgomery County Treasurer’s Office (Secretary) 
Sam Braun, Finance Manager, Montgomery County Auditor’s Office 
Aaron Sorrell, Director of Planning & Community Development, City of Dayton 
Anita Schmaltz, MVFHC, Fair Housing Analyst 

 
Call to Order 
 
Carolyn Rice, Chair of the Board, noting a quorum, called the meeting to order at 3:34 p.m.  A copy of 
the agenda is attached for reference. 
 
Approval of Minutes  
 
Judy Dodge moved to approve the August 18, 2015 Board meeting minutes. The motion was seconded 
by Doug Harnish and approved unanimously by voice vote.   
 
Treasurer’s Report 
 
Sam Braun, Finance Manager for the Montgomery County Auditor’s Office, reported the Land Bank’s 
share of the DTAC for 2nd half tax collection is $707,856.00.   
 
Mike Grauwelman presented the Treasurer’s Report (see attached) for the period of August 1, 2015 – 
September 30, 2015.  The largest transactions relate to the NIP program and the County Corp 
administration fees. Mike also presented a new format for the Treasurer’s report that uses a budget 
variance outline.  The ending balance for September was $2,330,036.77.  Debbie Lieberman moved to 
approve the Treasurer’s report.  The motion was seconded by Scott Paulson and approved unanimously 
by voice vote. 
 
Other Business – Board Members Conflict of Interest 
 
David Williamson reviewed the Conflict of Interest form used by the Board.   Per his review, as long as 
an elected board member is serving as a representative of an agency (unit of government) they are 
expected to serve the interests of that agency.  There is no conflict between representing an agency and 
the Board as they are serving the public’s interest.  Board members must recuse themselves if they have 
a personal or familial interest a property or project.  The Conflict of Interest form is correct; however, 
the policy needs to be updated. Once the policy is updated, the Board will need to re-sign the Conflict of 
Interest forms.  See attached memorandum for more details. 
 
 



 
Other Business – Harrison Township Forest Park Apartments Grant 
 
The original Forest Park Apartment project involved demolition of a number of apartment units.  The 
project agreement required Harrison Township to put a lien on the property.  The grant was for 
$100,000, with approximately $50,000 used for demolition.  The property was acquired through 
bankruptcy and the new owners are refurbishing the property.  The Bankruptcy Court settled the case 
and as a result of the Township lien and the Land Bank’s agreement with the Township, they will be 
receiving $38,000 from the bankruptcy and returning it to the Land Bank. 
 
Other Business – 2016 Objectives 
 
Mike Grauwelman reviewed a draft of the 2016 objectives with the Board.  The objectives are intended 
to improve the utility of the Land Bank programs.  The objectives include: 
 

 Scale the six programs currently in place.  The Land Banking and Commercial 
Redevelopment programs are currently not operating.  

 Identify how programs can be leveraged to improve impact.  Identify organizations to partner 
with on these programs. 

 Automate the programs in order to move more properties through the system. 

 Identify means to provide greater program reach to disadvantaged population groups. 

 Increase customer marketing and client education.   

 Look at potential pilot programs that might fill the gaps of the current six programs in place.   
 Build capacity within the organization with more human resources. 

 Manage risk – as we scale up and become more aggressive, risk and penalty increases.    

 Resolve major mission obstacles including: 
o Foreclosure Property Title Insurance.  
o Provide buyers access to capital – lenders threshold on low value homes 
o Evaluate the programs’ effectiveness. 

 
Other Business – Neighborhood Initiative Program 
 
Mike Grauwelman provided an update on the NIP program.  There will be another reallocation of funds 
based on the performance of the program.  The Land Bank has acquired 271 properties thus far, with 
278 being the target amount.  To date, environmental surveys have been awarded for 205 properties, 
remediation contracts have been awarded for 151 properties, and demolition contracts awarded for 96 
properties.  The cost of demolition is averaging $17,800.   Post-abatement inspections have been 
awarded for 88 properties.  A total of nine properties have now been completed and will be submitted to 
OHFA for reimbursement.   
 
Announcements 
 
The next Board meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 17, 2015 @ 3:30 p.m. 
 
Call to Adjourn  
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned. 



 

 

Board Meeting Agenda 
Montgomery County Land Reutilization Corporation 

October 20, 2015 3:30 pm 
Montgomery County Treasurer’s Office 

 
 
Call to Order:   Treasurer Carolyn Rice 
 
 
Roll Call:  
 
 
Approval of Minutes: August 18, 2015 (Attached) 
 
Financials: August and September (Attached) 
 
 
 
 
Old Business: 
       
 
New Business: 

 
 
 
 
Other Business: 

 Discussion Items: 

o Board Members Conflict of Interest   

o Harrison Township Forest Park Apartments Grant  

o 2016 Objectives and Budget  

 Briefing 

o NIP Grant  

 

 

Next Meeting:  November 17, 2015 
 
   
Adjourn 














